
MARITIME SWAMP FOREST (TYPIC SUBTYPE) 
 
Concept: Maritime Swamp Forests are wetland forests of barrier islands and comparable coastal 
spits and back-barrier islands, dominated by tall trees of various species.  The Typic Subtype 
includes most examples, which are not dominated by Acer, Nyssa, or Fraxinus, not by Taxodium 
distichum.  Canopy dominants are quite variable among the few examples. 
 
Distinguishing Features: Maritime Shrub Swamps are distinguished from other barrier island 
wetlands by dominance by tree species of (at least potentially) large stature. The Typic Subtype is 
dominated by combinations of Nyssa, Fraxinus, Liquidambar, Acer, or Quercus nigra, rather than 
by Taxodium or Salix.  Maritime Shrub Swamps are dominated by tall shrubs or small trees, 
particularly Salix, Persea, or wetland Cornus.  Some portions of Maritime Evergreen Forest are 
marginally wet, but such areas are distinguished by the characteristic canopy dominants of that 
type, such as Quercus virginiana, Quercus hemisphaerica, or Pinus taeda.  The lower strata also 
are distinctive, with wetland species occurring in Maritime Swamp Forest; however, some species, 
such as Morella cerifera, may occur in both.   
 
Synonyms: Acer rubrum - Nyssa biflora - (Liquidambar styraciflua, Fraxinus sp.) Maritime 
Swamp Forest (CEGL004082).  
Ecological Systems: Central Atlantic Coastal Plain Maritime Forest (CES203.261). 
 
Sites: Maritime Swamp Forests occur on barrier islands and comparable spits, in well-protected 
dune swales, edges of dune ridges, and on flats adjacent to freshwater sounds.   
 
Soils:  Soils are wet sands or mucky sands, most often mapped as Duckston (Typic Psammaquent) 
or Conaby (Histic Humaquept).   
 
Hydrology:  Most Maritime Swamp Forests have shallow seasonal standing water and nearly 
permanently saturated soils.  Some may rarely be flooded by salt water during severe storms, but 
areas that are severely or repeatedly flooded do not recover to swamp forest.   
 
Vegetation:  Maritime Swamp Forests have closed to somewhat open canopies, where not recently 
disturbed.  Acer rubrum (probably var. trilobum) and Nyssa biflora dominate most examples.  In 
CVS plot data, Pinus taeda and Liquidambar styraciflua have high constancy but don’t tend to 
dominate.  Fraxinus, identified as Americana, dominates in one example. The understory may be 
dominated by Persea palustris, Carpinus caroliniana, or Ilex opaca and may also include 
Magnolia virginiana.  The shrub layer may be dense but more often is sparse to moderate.  Morella 
cerifera is the most constant species, followed by Vaccinium fuscatum.  Other species with fairly 
high constancy in plot data include Decodon verticillatus, Lyonia lucida, and Vaccinium 
formosum.  Vines are frequent and diverse.  Parthenocissus quinquefolia, Toxicodendron 
radicans, Muscadinia rotundifolia, Smilax laurifolia, and Smilax rotundifolia have high constancy, 
while Berchemia scandens, Nekemias arborea, Decumaria barbara, and other species may be 
present.  The herb layer may be sparse to dense and often is patchy.  High constancy species are 
Mitchella repens, Anchistea virginica, Saururus cernuus, Steinchisma virginica, Thelypteris 
palustris var. pubescens and Mikania scandens, most of which dominate in some plots. Other fairly 
frequent species include Osmundastrum cinnamomeum, Boehmeria cylindrica, Cicuta maculata, 



Hydrocotyle verticillata, Hydrocotyle umbellata, Peltandra virginica, and a variety of Carex 
species.  Species of adjacent Maritime Evergreen Forest or Maritime Deciduous Forest may occur 
in the edges of the swamps.   
 
Range and Abundance:  Ranked G2.  Maritime Swamp Forests are rare and widely scattered in 
North Carolina.  They only occur on the wider and more stable barrier islands, and not on all of 
them.  All known examples are from the middle to northern part of the state, from Bogue Banks 
northward.  The association ranges from Virginia to Georgia.   
.   
Associations and Patterns:  Maritime Swamp Forests are small patch communities in most places 
but have substantial aggregate acreage in a few places where they are part of a mosaic in extensive 
older dune systems.  The largest examples are associated in mosaics with Maritime Deciduous 
Forest, but other examples are surrounded by Maritime Evergreen Forest.  A few open onto 
Freshwater Tidal Wetlands at the back of the barrier island in places such as Currituck Banks.   
 
Variation: Two well-marked variants exist, perhaps distinctive enough to warrant subtypes.   
1.  Maple-Gum Variant is dominated by Acer rubrum and Nyssa biflora.  It includes most 
examples.  Wentworth, et al. (1990), analyzing woody stem data from early CVS plots, identified 
separate groups dominated by Acer and Nyssa.  These might warrant recognition as variants, but 
more investigation is needed.  These species appear more intermixed in many examples, so that 
such variants would be much less distinct than the two recognized here.  
2.  Ash Variant is dominated by Fraxinus.  It appears to be unique to Theodore Roosevelt State 
Natural Area, where it is the only variant.   
 
Dynamics:  In contrast to the extensive interest in the dynamics of Maritime Evergreen Forest and 
Maritime Shrub, little has been written about the dynamics of Maritime Swamp Forests.  They are 
subject to the high levels of stress and natural disturbance common to the Maritime Wetlands and 
Maritime Upland Forests themes, including the potential for geological processes to create or 
destroy suitable environments relatively quickly.  Heavy salt spray during storms, as well as high 
winds, can disturb forest canopies.   
 
Maritime Swamp Forests generally do not show sculpting or stunting by chronic salt spray.  They 
occur in the most sheltered parts of wide barrier islands, on the sound side or in deep dune swales 
where they are protected by high ridges and adjacent forests.  Salt spray nevertheless presumably 
is an important input of nutrients into the swales.   
 
Intrusion by salt or brackish water during storms represents a potential severe natural disturbance 
in sites that are not fully surrounded by high dunes. Water can penetrate long distances along linear 
dune swales if one end is open to salt marsh or to the shore line. Some examples are becoming 
increasingly vulnerable to this as sea level rises. Observations after recent hurricanes show some 
areas of complete mortality in Maritime Swamp Forests, where roots as well as tops of woody 
vegetation are killed. Some are recovering through a slow process of secondary succession. Others 
do not show any woody regeneration after several years.  One possible reason may be that salt 
water may have penetrated during a storm surge but have been unable to drain out.  If salt is trapped 
in a swale, it may take years of gradual dilution by rainwater before the environment is again 
suitable for trees.   



 
The Maritime Swamp Forests of the Currituck Banks occur on low sand flats that are not sheltered 
from the sound.  The water in Currituck Sound is oligohaline rather than brackish, and may not be 
harmful to the species in the swamp forest.  If a new inlet formed and Currituck Sound became 
saltier, these swamps might not survive.   
 
Comments:    
 
Rare species: 
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